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Hermiston Irrigation District

Board of Directors

March 2, 2023
Regular Board Meeting Minutes

CALL TO ORDER: Chairman Findley called the March Regular Board Meeting of the Hermiston Irrigation District Board of Directors to order at 4:00 p.m.
ROLL CALL: Bookkeeper Nash recorded all in attendance. Present at the meeting were Directors Bryan Allstott, Jeremy Bolen, Steve Wallace, and Bryon Zumwalt; District Manager Annette Kirkpatrick; Field Manager Wyatt Cleaver; Bookkeeper Sonia Nash; Bureau of Reclamation Umatilla Field Office Manager Chet Sater. Jordan Ramis, PC Attorney Jeff Kapp via Zoom.
PUBLIC COMMENT: None
GUESTS: Bureau of Reclamation Umatilla Field Office Manager Chet Sater did not have anything to bring to the Board.

NEW AGENDA ITEMS TO CONSIDER: Nothing to be added to New Business.

MINUTES:  The Board reviewed the minutes of the February 9, 2023 Regular Board Meeting.  Director Bolen moved to approve the minutes as presented.  Director Zumwalt seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS & VOUCHERS: The Board reviewed and approved the February 2023 Profit & Loss Report and Check Voucher Report. The Board reviewed and approved the accounts payable receipts and Bank Statements.  Bookkeeper Nash gave a report of the District’s financial standing. 

Bookkeeper Nash advised the Board that collection calls would be made next week and that there remains approximately $542,868.94 in outstanding account receivables, with $16,539.18 of that remaining from previous years.

Bookkeeper Nash advised the Board that the Banner Bank Non-Revolving Line of Credit had been fully reimbursed on February 23, 2023.
District Manager Kirkpatrick requested to move Theater Lane Land Sale to the end of the meeting during Executive Session.
FIELD MANAGER’S REPORT:  Field Manager Cleaver reported to the Board that the crew has been doing regular maintenance throughout the District. Installing new deliveries, replacing meters on the Barton & Minnehaha pressurized lines, burning along the Maxwell by Minnehaha & Lloyd Rds as well as on the A- Line between Canal & S Edwards Rds by Walchli’s. The Field crew has also completed some repairs on the A-Line and the H-Line.
Director Bolen asked if HID had a projected start date for the 2023 irrigation season. District Manager Kirkpatrick reported that HID’s projected start date is April 2, 2023. She also stated that if there is no rain and maintenance has been completed HID could start as early as March 27, 2023.
NEW BUSINESS

WALLS RD CULVERT: District Manager Kirkpatrick reported to the Board that the Umatilla County Road Department inspected the Walls Rd Culvert and found that the bottom of the culvert was rotted out. HID has mentioned this culvert to the county a few times. The first official written notification from HID to the County Road Department about their culvert was sent on September 6, 2022. They stated that they would not be able to replace the culvert prior to the 2023 irrigation season. They plan to purchase an 80’ culvert in May 2023 that will be installed in the off season. District Manager Kirkpatrick and Field Manager Cleaver are concerned about the infrastructure’s ability to make it through another season because of the sink holes that occurred on the side of the road in the 2022 season. According to the fully executed 1922 Data for Bridge Maintenance document between BOR and Umatilla County, this culvert was installed by and is to be maintained by Umatilla County. District Manager Kirkpatrick stated to the Board that she received notification prior to the Board meeting from Umatilla County Road Department that they would be replacing the culvert prior to the start of the 2023 irrigation season.

OLD BUSINESS

THEATER LN DRAIN-CITY: District Manager Kirkpatrick reported to the Board that the City of Hermiston approached her about piping the Theater Ln Drain near Geer Rd. HID has completed the grubbing. HID halted the project when the HID excavator was damaged. HID does not have the time or equipment to complete the project. Representatives from the City of Hermiston have met with HID to discuss the City finishing the piping project. HID has been waiting for the Bureau of Reclamation to complete their environmental reports. The environmental reports are required by the BOR to be completed before anyone can begin installing pipe. The BOR recommended that HID hire an archeologist to complete the report to submit to the BOR for approval. District Manager Kirkpatrick asked the Board of Directors if HID would be willing to pay for the archeological survey. The Board indicated that the District will not be paying for the archeological report for the Theater Ln Piping Project. 
Jordan Ramis, PC Attorney Jeff Kapp arrived via Zoom at 4:12 p.m.

NON-ACTION ITEMS

FEMA: District Manager Kirkpatrick reported to the Board that the Final Design Report, Specifications and Drawing Package for the Maxwell Pump Station from IRZ were accepted and approved by the Bureau of Reclamation. 

The Bureau of Reclamation submitted their comments on the Historical Context as prepared by the Historical Research Associates (HRA). HRA is working through the BOR comments. HID expects to have a revised document from HRA by March 16, 2023. The BOR will then review the document again for completeness before final submission to the State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO).

District Manager Kirkpatrick is working with FEMA and Oregon Emergency Management representatives to keep the project moving forward. During the coordination meeting on February 27, 2023, it was discovered that the FEMA representative moved the Maxwell Project from DR4519 (2020 flood event) to DR4452 (2019 flood event). The reason for this is because they needed to select one disaster to put the Project under. They chose DR4452 because it was the disaster listed in the MOA that was prepared by the BOR. District Manager Kirkpatrick sent out a request that FEMA move the Maxwell Project back to DR4519 and that the MOA be changed to reflect the same. DR4519 was chosen because HID has signed an Amendment with Oregon Emergency Management placing the Project under DR4519 which is eligible for a 90%/10% cost share per HR 2471. DR4452 does not fall within the dates to qualify for the 90%/10% cost share rate. 

CTUIR TRIBAL WATER RIGHTS SETTLEMENT: There has been no movement on this matter.

WATERSHED PLAN-EA/MODERNIZATION PROJECTS: District Manager Kirkpatrick reported that Farmers Conservation Alliance (FCA) has engaged FAIN Environmental to assist in preparing the Watershed Plan-EA.
EXCAVATOR DAMAGE –SDIS INSURANCE CLAIM: District Manager Kirkpatrick reported to the Board that SDAO declared a total loss on the excavator. They paid HID $59,750 for the machine. They contacted two local scrappers. One offered SDIS $2,000 plus removal for the machine. The other offered $8,000 plus removal. SDIS sold the machine to the highest bidder, Ron Buwalda. 

FEED CANAL: District Manager Kirkpatrick reported that since January 27, 2023 the Feed Canal has been running at 40 – 210 cfs.  There were some issues with frozen fishscreens around February 25th that caused us to reduce diversions for less than 48 hours.  

MANAGER’S REPORT: District Manager Kirkpatrick went through the calendar of events with the Board as listed on the agenda.
THEATER LN LAND SALE: District Manager Kirkpatrick continues to work with legal counsel on the land sale options. An executive session will be necessary to discuss this matter.

Bureau of Reclamation Umatilla Field Office Manager Chet Sater left at 4:22 p.m.

Director Bolen made a motion to move into Executive Session. Director Wallace seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

Chairman Findley moved the meeting into Executive Session per ORS 192.660(2)(e) To conduct deliberations with persons you have designated to negotiate real property transactions at 4:22 p.m.

Chairman Findley resumed the Board meeting at 4:49 p.m.

Jordan Ramis, PC Attorney Jeff Kapp left at 4:49 p.m.
ADJOURNMENT: There being no further business, Director Bolen moved to adjourn the meeting at 4:59 p.m.  Director Zumwalt seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  
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